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Enjoy year-round, inspirational Christian
performing arts in-person or online!

Adrienne Reedy from
Wilton, CT 

on Friday July 9 @ 7pm

Nationally-acclaimed comedian
Brad Stine from Nashville, TN

on Friday, June 4 @ 7 pm

The circa 1890 Union Church
sanctuary is an unique

and rich concert experience!

Brendan Brooks from Hillsboro, WI 
on Friday, May 7 @ 7pm

Promotional Partners:

Founded in 1995, Jacob’s Well shares Good News through the Performing Arts.
Until further notice, due to COVID-19 precautions, we are meeting in the
Union Church sanctuary instead of the adjacent Oasis storefront. Admission
is free and dress is casual. Please consider yourself invited! For more information,
please call Drew Crandall at 860.871.6500 or see JacobsWellCoffeehouse.com.
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Enjoy Delicious Food and a 
Phenomenal Atmosphere!

Your Perfect Destination for 
Great Food & Live Entertainment 

1280 Hartford Tpke, Vernon, CT 
Exit 67 off I-84. 

860-875-4443

Open Monday-Saturday 11am-10:00pm 
Sunday 11:30am-9:30pm

39 Adamec Rd, Willington, CT  
Rte 32 Exit 69 off I-84. 

860-477-1054

www.hilltopct.net www.benisct.com 

Breakfast 
Sat & Sun 
8am-noon

Open for 
Indoor and 

Outdoor 
Dining and 
Take-Out

Private Banquet Rooms 
up to 85 Guests or as allowed!

Our menu offers Traditional 
Italian, Prime Rib, Seafood 
Specialites, Wraps, Salads, 

Apps, Sandwiches. 
Pizzas are available for 
Lunch and Take-Out.

American Bar and Grill

We offer Exceptional Seafood, 
Premium Steaks, 

Upscale Pasta Dishes, Daily Specials,
& Speciality Martinis, 

Wines and many Select Beers.
Pizza available for Take-Out!

Banquet Rooms for guests 
up to 50 or as allowed.

Tuesday-Thursday 3pm-9:30pm
Friday 11am-9:30pm

Sat & Sun 8am-9:30pm
Closing hours may be extended as allowed
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MAYOR Daniel A. Champagne

216 Hartford Turnpike

Vernon, CT 06066

Call ahead to order  

(860) 643-7570

Family Owned and Operated
Since 1974

704 Talcottville Rd
Vernon Rockville • 860-875-2517

Open Mon-Fri 8-5

Auto Repair Shop
• AAA and ASE Certifi ed
• Third-Generation 
   Family Owned Business
• Over 80 Years of Experiencece

Experts Since 1939

Dear Friends and Neighbors:

Welcome to the first issue of our 
new Vernon Voice Magazine. We 
are very excited to resume sending 
you updates, sharing important 
information and informing you about 
coming events and happenings 
around town.

I hope this letter finds you healthy 
and safe. The coronavirus pandemic 
has changed all of our lives in 
different ways and we are doing 
our best to navigate this new world 
with fresh, exciting ideas to keep 
in touch with you. We continue to 
be creative and innovative in the 
development and administration of 
the programs and services offered 
to our community. Our hope is that 
people of all ages can stay connected 
in this ever changing world.

Your local town government remains 
open, as it has throughout this 
pandemic.  We work diligently every 
day to make Town Hall and other 
town offices accessible to those who 
still need to visit us in person. We are 
committed to providing a COVID-safe 
environment in all town facilities.

COVID-19 vaccinations are a priority 
and if you are interested in being 
vaccinated, please call our Vernon 
Regional Call Center at 860-896-
4568 for scheduling and questions. 
We are very fortunate to have 
such talented and dedicated town 
employees working to make the 
vaccination process convenient and 
easy. We are also grateful to the 

many people who have volunteered 
to serve at our clinics and call 
center.  They play a crucial role in our 
nationally-recognized vaccination 
program. Special thanks to Dr. Daksh 
Rampal of Priority Urgent Care for 
partnering with the Town of Vernon. 
His medical expertise and clinical 
guidance have been instrumental in 
delivering life-saving vaccine to our 
community.  

To serve our community during 
this difficult year, we reimagined 
traditions to engaged people of all 
ages. Halloween Trunk or Treat and 
Winterfest were huge successes that 
delighted our community. We also 
completed the transformation of a 
blighted area into the beautiful Gene 
Pitney Memorial Park to honor one 
of Vernon’s greatest sons. Through 
a partnership with the federal 
government, we distributed fresh 
healthy produce from farms directly 
to the tables of our seniors and others 
in our community experiencing food 
insecurity. We worked with local 
supermarkets to provide groceries to 
people during the early and uncertain 
days of the pandemic, distributed 
hand soap, bottled water and hand 
sanitizer we received from the state, 
and gratefully accepted donations 
of personal protective equipment 
that went to our first responders 
and schools. We also ensured that 
our residents’ voices were heard by 
implementing a safe and innovative 
drive-thru voting process. We 

appreciate the contributions and 
collaboration that have enabled us 
to respond to the pandemic and keep 
our community safe!

It is important to remember that we 
are all in this together. We will work to 
keep our doors open to all who need 
us, and to continue our vaccination 
program until everyone who wants 
to be vaccinated is vaccinated.  

Enjoy the magazine!

Daniel A. Champagne
Mayor, Town of Vernon  
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TOWN CLERKKaren Daigle

Spring is in the air and the fish are biting – 
hopefully! Fishing season opened on March 4, 
2021, per an Executive Order by the Governor. 
Social distancing is encouraged. Be sure to 
visit the State’s website at https:/portal.ct.gov/
DEEP/Fishing/CT-fishing to answer any fishing 
questions you may have or purchase your 
license online. Of course, you can always make 
an appointment to see us for your license or 
current Fishing/ Hunting guide.

June is licensing month in 
Connecticut, and all pups 6 months 
of age must be legal beagles. A 
valid rabies certificate and spayed 
or neutered certificate is required. 
The fee for an altered dog is $8.00 
and $19.00 for unaltered, plus 
$1.00 per month late fee after June 
30th. All new licenses and renewals 
will be done this year by mail only. 

DOGSJune

The Town Clerk’s Office is, and 
always has been, open for all 
services, but an appointment is 
required. Please call 860-870-
3662 to schedule a time to come 
in.

Reminder

Summer Concert CrowdSummer Concert Crowd

Newhoca LifeguardsNewhoca Lifeguards
ShowmobileAc

tiv
itie

s
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The Town of Vernon Assessor 
and staff are in the process of 
inspecting one- to four-unit 
residential properties that have 
not been physically inspected in 
the last ten years. Properties that 
will be inspected include those 
sold between January 2020 and 
October 2021, those that have 
recently had improvements 
made to them, and those that 
have had building permits taken 
out within the last five years. 
Additionally, properties for which 
the owner did not respond to an 
Assessor’s Office mailing seeking 
confirmation of Assessor records 
of the property will be inspected.

Because of the ongoing COVID- 
19 pandemic, only exterior 
inspections will be made.

State law requires property 
inspections to ensure the 
accuracy of the assessor’s records 
for tax purposes.

Assessor’s staff wearing identi- 
fication badges will ask to inspect 
only the exterior of a dwelling. 
The goal is to assure that records 
are correct and to encourage the 
owner to be involved in and part 
of the inspection process.

Property values for revaluation 
are typically derived from sales 
occurring between January 2020 
and October 2021. Sales data 
should reflect the actions of 
buyers and sellers in the current 
real estate market. Property 
owners are encouraged to make 
the Assessor’s office aware of all 

property conditions that could 
affect value.

Additional information will be 
published in the Journal Inquirer. 
Information will also be included 
in July tax bill statements and 
on the Town webpage. Property 
owners can always call the 
Assessor’s Office at 860-870-
3625.

Submitted by: David A. Wheeler,  
CCMA II, CRA, Assessor

TOWN ASSESSOR Revaluation 2021
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Injury and illness can’t be planned. 
When you need care now, we’ve got 
your family covered. 

Walk in 7 days a week.

Monday to Friday: 8 a.m. to 8 p.m. 
Weekends and Holidays: 9 a.m. to 5 p.m.

URGENT CARE

860-487-9300

The region’s premier choice to maximize 
your mobility and overall health.
• Joint preservation and replacement
• Hand and wrist conditions
• Foot and ankle conditions
• Neck and back pain
• Concussions and more

Compassionate care from our 
women’s health experts.
• Comprehensive reproductive care
• Annual screenings
• Pregnancy planning and prenatal care
• Endometriosis and fibroid treatment
• Menopause management

ORTHOPEDICS AND 
SPORTS MEDICINE

OBSTETRICS  
AND GYNECOLOGY

860-487-9200 860-487-9200

One Royce Circle, Suite 104
health.uconn.edu/storrs

UCONN HEALTH 
IN STORRS

Comprehensive and convenient health care for 
the whole family in your neighborhood.
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Lifelong
Women’s Healthcare

Adolescence
Pregnancy • Menopause

860-450-7227 (phone)
860-450-7231 (fax)

A member of 

www.mansf ie ldobgyn.com

Find us on Facebook 

Roa Alammari, MD, FACOG

Robert Gildersleeve, MD, FACOG

Lesley Gumbs, MD, FACOG

Veronica Helgans, MD, FACOG

Yvette Martas, MD, FACOG

Devon Root, CNM, WHNP-BC

Stephanie Welsh, CNM, DNP
Hebron • Mansfield

Why do I need building permits and inspections?
Many homeowners ask themselves this question when 
beginning a project on their house. While the primary 
purpose is to safeguard public safety, health and welfare, 
they are also a means to protect your investment. 
Getting work properly permitted and inspected not only 
assures it meets the minimum requirements of the State 
Building Code, but it may also impact a homeowner 
financially.

The first consideration for homeowners is consequences 
with their insurance company. When an unpermitted 
addition or renovation is damaged by a flood or fire, 
claims may not be covered. A common example of this 
is a basement that was finished without obtaining 
permits and is flooded by a burst water pipe. Insurance 
companies may not recognize the work as ever being 
performed because it was undocumented, installed 
illegally, and therefore doesn’t exist to them.  

A second consideration is in the sale value of your 
home. With the current real estate market booming 
in Connecticut, a routine stop for real estate agents, 
attorney’s offices, and prospective buyers is the local 
Building Department. They review files to verify projects 

such as additions, remodels, finished basements, and 
decks have been permitted and inspected before 
finalizing the sale. When discrepancies are found with 
unpermitted work, or incomplete inspections and open 
permits are discovered, the sales are oftentimes delayed 
until the permitting issues are corrected. While some of 
these issues are a simple fix, others are more financially 
burdensome and are used to negotiate a lower sale price 
to account for the corrections.  

I found there are open permits or missing 
permits...What now?
Most importantly don’t panic. The Building Department 
staff will work with you to determine what needs to 
be done to get your project properly permitted and 
finalized. Many times, with open permits, it’s as simple as 
having a final inspection.  In cases where missing or no 
permits have been pulled or work has been concealed, 
we will work with you and your contractors to find the 
least intrusive manner to make the corrections. Please 
reach out to the Building Department at any time to 
determine if a permit is required or if you have any other 
building related questions. 

Submitted by: Steve Prattson, Building Official

PERMITS, INSPECTIONS & YOUR INVESTMENTS Building Department

Vernon 346 Kelly Rd
860-644-7702 • angellinos.net

Special available only for March 2020. Cannot be combined with other offers, discounts or promotions

Our Shrimply Fantastico Trio comes with 
three different styles of shrimp.

Do we have a treat for you...

Over Angel Hair Pasta. Start with a fresh garden salad and oven-baked bread.

March is
Shrimp Month

Fried Shrimp
Mediterranean Scampi

Southwestern Barbecue

YOU WON’T
BELIEVE
IT’S ONLY

$14149999
Come visit 

me.. I’m only 
at Angellinos 
for the month 

of March

wit

ern B

$$
Come visit 

me.. I’m only 
at Angellinos 
for the month

of March



www.theChronicle.com	 VERNON VOICE SPRING 2021 9

Year-Round Comfort in Every Room
With Mitsubishi’s Zoned Comfort Solutions

Ask us about REBATES
and a 0.99%

Energize Connecticut
Heating Loan

• Efficiency
• Hyper-Heating
• Smart Controls
• Whisper Quiet
• Constant Comfort

100 West Road • Ellington, CT
860.870.8700

Homesteadcomfort.comLic. #S1-385604  P1-278482  SM1-0006512  HOD-0000103 W5-55
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Rockville High School’s Unified Sports Program
Attorney Allison T. Poirier

Elder Law
Wills & Probate
Personal Injury
Real Estate
Criminal Defense
Divorce & Family Law
Land Use & Zoning
Litigation
Business

45 Hartford Turnpike, Vernon  |  860.646.1974

Other law firms’ cases have numbers.  
Ours have names.

KKC-law.com

At KKC, our clients are at the center of everything 
we do. We understand that when you come to  
us for help, it’s not just a legal matter; it’s an  
important issue in your life. We’re honored that 
you trust us to guide you through it.

To learn more about our services or to make  
an appointment, contact us today.
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UNIFIED SPORTS CUP AWARDRockville High School’s Unified Sports Program

Family Funeral
Homes

Helping You Plan
Are you looking to add a personal touch to your loved 
one’s funeral service? Would you like to browse through 
our catalog of viewing merchandise? Maybe you want 
to learn more about planning your own funeral. We’ve 
made all of this information - and more - available for 
you to explore in the comfort and privacy of your home.

Helping You Grieve
Our experience has taught us that when losing a loved one, 
those left behind feel lost and alone. Many do not know 
where to turn to or how to cope. Our grief support programs 
in place are dedicated to helping you during your difficult 
time and making each day a little easier for you when a 
loved one is lost.

Creating a Loving Tribute
to Your Loved One
Funerals | Burials | Cremation | Preplanning

Tolland Memorial Funeral Home
375 Merrow Rd.

Tolland, CT
860-875-1415

Pietras Funeral Home
2665 Boston Tpk (Rte 44)

Coventry CT • 860·742·1255

Bassinger & Dowd Funeral Home
37 Gardner St

East Windsor CT • 860·623·4292

Burke - Fortin Funeral Home 
76 Prospect St

Rockville - Vernon CT • 860-875-5490

Rockville High School’s Unified 
Sports program was honored by 
the Connecticut Interscholastic 
Athletic Conference as one 
of the best programs in 
Connecticut. The team received 
the Michaels Jewelers’ Unified 
Sports Cup Award, which 
recognizes the team and its 
athletes for what they achieve 
both on and off the court. RHS’s 
program also won a National 
Unified Champion School 
banner from Special Olympics. 
Unified Sports athletes compete 
in soccer, basketball, bowling, 
and tennis. The athletes, student 
mentors, and coaches also host 
an annual Snowflake Dance for 
area Unified Sports programs 
and sponsor an annual bowling 
tournament.
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ENGINEERING Talcottville Gets A New Old Bridge

For nearly a century and 
a half, the Berlin Iron 
Works Elliptical Trusses 

have provided this community 
with a safe and secure way to 
cross the Tankerhoosen River 
as Main Street connected 
Talcottville with Vernon. This 
ingenious design became 
popular throughout New 
England and the Mid-west as 
steel began to replace wood 
as the material of choice for 
bridges. Ours is one of the 
few remaining in service. 
When the Interstate turned 
Main Street into a cul-de-sac, 
this bridge continued to link 
homes and families to their neighbors. Some years ago, 
the bridge was modified to retire the old trusses from 
active service and provide an improved deck until such 
time that the bridge could be reconstructed. 

This is the year for that reconstruction. The Town of 
Vernon has selected NJR Construction LLC of Torrington 

to execute the project designed 
by GM2 of Glastonbury. A key 
feature of the new structure 
will be the preservation of the 
historic trusses as link to the 
past, with new modern bridge 
elements placed between 
them. A new foundation will 
be provided to carry the load, 
but the original stonework will 
be preserved/repaired as part 
of this project. A single lane 
for traffic and a designated 
area for pedestrians will be 
installed. The old ironwork 
will be cleaned and repainted 
to insure many more years of 
continued service.

This work is intended to commence in April with a 
completion date of November 2021. During that time, 
access to the cul-de-sac for the property owners, 
contractor, emergency and routine services will be 
provided via a temporary access drive extending from 
Hartford Turnpike to the end of Main Street. While not 
prohibited, we request that the public not access this 
area via the temporary road due to the very limited area 
for unauthorized vehicles on Main Street and the need 
to maintain a safe and orderly construction site.

The Construction cost of this project is $1.7 million. This 
project including design, construction, and inspection is 
part of the Federal / Local Bridge program administered 
by the CT Department of Transportation. The program 
provides 80% of the cost and the Town of Vernon 
provides the remaining 20%.

Anyone with questions or comments about this project 
is encouraged to contact the Vernon Engineering 
Department.

Submitted by: David Smith PELS, Vernon Town Engineer

Professional & Certified Home Care Services
Over 10 years of Experience • license #: HCA0001214

A.M.P HomeCare Solutions 
9 Saddlegate lane, Vernon, CT 06066

877-800-0247 • 860-816-5158 
info@amphcsolutions.com • amphcsolutions.com

Located in Salon Secrets
520 Hartford Tpke, Vernon

Shear Trends
Hairdresser, Cindy Lett
860-794-5392
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VERNON HISTORICAL SOCIETYThe Tale of the Missing Headstone

In September of 2017 the 
Vernon Historical Society was 
approached by a neighbor who 

explained that after purchasing 
a home in Vernon Center, she 
discovered there was a headstone 
in her patio.  Upon further 
investigation it was confirmed 
to be that of prominent Old 
North Bolton/Vernon resident 
David Allis (1720-1789). The 
monument was listed on the WPA 
Hale study in 1934 as located 
in the North Bolton / Bamforth 
Road Cemetery. Through further 
investigation the location of Mr. 
Allis’ family lot was found in the 
southeast corner of the cemetery. 
David Allis was instrumental in 
forming the first meeting house 
in North Bolton which later 
petitioned the legislature to 

become the Town of Vernon.  He 
helped to provide the temporary 
meeting house and to secure the 
first pastor Ebenezer Kellogg.  
During the Revolutionary War, 
Allis was a selectman and the town 
moderator of Bolton and later 
became a state representative.  
He owned many acres of land, two 
houses with barns, a sawmill and 
a gristmill. 
Due to the condition of the 
monument, it was decided that 
the monument could not be 
successfully repaired and should 
be re-created.  Money was raised 
through private donations from 
the community and grants to 
have the stone reproduced.  
Local carver Randall Nelson of 
Nelson Architectural Restoration 
was commissioned to re-create 

the monument.  In the summer 
of 2020 the monument was 
completed and installed back to 
its original location in Bamforth 
Cemetery (180 Bamforth Road. 
Vernon) 
The Bamforth Cemetery has 
some of the oldest, most historic 
monuments in Vernon dating 
back to 1751 and was an active 
burial ground for over 100 years. 
There are more than twelve 
Revolutionary War Veteran’s 
buried here and many founding 
families of Vernon. This cemetery 
is maintained by the Town of 
Vernon Cemetery Commission 
and is open to the public to visit.
Submitted by: Travis Clark, Cemetery 

Superintendent

Cookie with the 
purchase 
of a 6” or 12” Sub.

FREE

53 Hartford Tpke. Vernon
(next to the CT Golfland)

860-649-9440

Offer expires May 30, 2021
Only available at this location

Please show the coupon 
for the free cookie.
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National trends, regional pressures, and local demand 
all play a role in our local economy. It is common 
to see businesses flow in and out of town as 

businesses grow and face different opportunities as well 
as problems. Local economies undoubtedly perform better 
with increased employment and equity, but the reality is, 
the effects of globalization can hit hard especially for small 
shop owners in smaller towns, like Vernon. 

It can be a challenge to find new business owners who 
are looking for a suitable place to rent or own in town 
because of the national struggles we face. It is essential to 
have a strong local economy and the ability to offer many 
business opportunities with competitive advantages, to 
support our local economy. The Town strives to create 
an environment to support various businesses and give 
them an optimistic chance to succeed. It is important to 
the Town to create strong relationships with residents, 
businesses owners, and the community. 

Over the last few years we have seen the following 
changes in local properties:
•	 421 Talcottville: Was- Thortons Gas Station;  Now- 

360 Federal Credit Union 
•	 560 Talcottville: Was- Santander Bank then Scranton 

Power Sports ; Now- Enterprise Rental Car

•	 56 Talcottville: Was- Exxon/ Mobil; Now- Economy 
Car Wash 

•	 200 West Main: Was- a former textile Mill; Now- 
Kaplan Cycles and the New England Motorcycle 
Museum.  

•	 550 Hartford Turnpike: Was- Sacred Heart Church; 
Now- Strong Foundations School for people with 
Autism.

•	 101 Industrial Park Road: Was- Logrite Tools; Now- L 
& S Equipment

•	 60 Industrial Park Road: Was- Beauregard Trade 
show booths; Now- Logrite Tools

•	 274 Talcottville: Was- Little Marks BBQ; Soon to Be- 
Square Peg Pizza

•	 73 East St: Was- Natures Grocer; Soon to Be- Lucky 
Taco

•	 95 Hartford Tpke: Was- Golf Land; Soon to Be- a new 
and improved version of Golf Land

•	 35 Talcottville: Was- Price Chopper; Now- Shop Rite 
and Home Sense

The town continues to work to bring in new businesses 
to fill the vacant buildings, while energetically pushing 
the community in a positive direction with new 
opportunities of growth.  
Submitted by: Shaun Gately, Economic Development Coordinator

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT Economic Development Update National Blue Ribbon School

Come in Today to See Why Dunbar Jewelers
is so Highly Recommended.

When you want to experience the amazing magic of jewelry come
and see us at Dunbar Jewelers. We're here for the long haul. Doing
business honestly and ethically is the only way we'll ever operate.

Ask us about 0% fi nancing for up to 12 months. We customize
jewelry and do engravings and repairs. We have two gemologists

on the premise. Appraisals done on site by a Gemologist GIA.

Hours:
Mon, Tues, Wed, and 

Fri. 10-5
Thur 10-7, Sat 10-4

Sun closed

Shops at 30

435 Hartford Turnpike
Vernon, CT 06066

860-872-2425
www.dunbarjewelers.net

Your ad will be mailed  
to 15,000 homes in Vernon  

plus the Town Hall!

Contact the Chronicle at 
860-423-8466 ext 3305 

jeanb@thechronicle.com

Looking to reach new markets?
The Chronicle also publishes Town Books in Tolland, Mansfield, 

Coventry, Columbia, East Windsor, Colchester, and Brooklyn.

Businesses 
Don’t miss out 

on the next 
Vernon 

Publication
SPRING 2021

VERNONVERNON
VOICEVOICE
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Are You Ready for the Next Storm?
Don’t Get Stuck in the Dark!

Protect your Home or Business with a
Generac Automatic Standby Generator!

•	 Hands	free	
operation

•	 Quietest	
Operation

•	 Works	if	you	are	
home	or	away

•		Don’t	feel	
powerless

•		Peace	of	mind

www.candtelectric.com  
Call Today! 860-875-2876

Vernon, CT

Authorized Generac Dealer • Licensed Electrical Contractors • 40 years in Business

Electric Corporation

In September 2020, 
U.S. Secretary of 
Education Betsy DeVos 

recognized Vernon’s 
Northeast School as 
one of the National Blue 
Ribbon Schools for 2020. 
The recognition is based 
on a school’s overall 
academic performance 
and progress in closing 
achievement gaps among 
student subgroups. The 
coveted National Blue 
Ribbon Schools award 
(given to only 367 
schools in the nation) 
affirms the hard work 
of educators, families, 
and communities in 
creating a safe and 
welcoming school where students 
master challenging and engaging 
content. Congratulations to 
students, parents, teachers, staff, 

and administration at Northeast 
School for their efforts and 
accomplishments in being named 
a 2020 “Blue Ribbon School”. The 
National Blue Ribbon School 

recognition is one of the highest 
accolades in the field of education. 
This award is a testament to the 
teaching and learning work at 
Northeast School. 

NORTHEAST SCHOOLNational Blue Ribbon School

33 Wilbur Cross Way Unit 103, 
Storrs, CT 06268 

(860) 477-1148

Kathmandu 
Kitchen & Bar 

Nepalese and Indian Cuisine

DINING IN,  
TAKE OUT OR DELIVERY

Choose from our extensive menu:
Soups and Salads

Appetizers:  
Cold or Hot, Vegetarian

Special Entrees:  
Vegetarian, Chicken, Lamb, Goat,  

and Seafood
Bread & Naan, Biryani, Tandoori,  

Noodles, Pasta & Rice

Authentic Nepalese and Indian Cuisine

Order Online at
www.ktmkitchenandbarct.com
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FIRE MARSHAL Carbon Monoxide Safety
We spend more time indoors with the windows closed 
tightly and the heat turned on high during the winter 
months. In order to keep our families safe and our 
heating systems working properly, there are a few tips 
to keep in mind. Every fuel burning appliance in your 
home, including a gas furnace, produces some level 
of carbon monoxide. Normally those gases are carried 
out of your home through the chimney or exhaust pipe. 
Carbon monoxide is an odorless and colorless gas 
which can cause serious illness or even death. You can 
prevent exposure to carbon monoxide by having your 
heating system cleaned every year and installing a 
carbon monoxide detector in the home.  Another often 
overlooked piece of our heating system is the outside air 
intake or vent pipe. In an older home, a boiler or furnace 
would often get enough oxygen from its surroundings to 
keep a furnace ignited-but in newer airtight buildings, 
that oxygen is harder to come by. To keep a flame ignited, 
oxygen must be drawn in from outside the house; that’s 
what the air-intake pipe is for. When snow begins to 
accumulate on the ground, keeping these pipes clear is 
very important.

•	 Find them-To find your vent, go to the boiler or 
furnace. If the system vents through the chimney, you 
will see an aluminum pipe going into the chimney 

itself. If your system vents through an exterior wall, 
you should see a 3 inch diameter PVC pipe (intake 
and exhaust) coming off the top. Simply follow those 
pipes to see where they leave the building.

•	 Mark them- Once you have located your vents, it is a 
good idea to mark them so they can be easily found 
in heavy snow.

•	 Clear them- Shovel around your vents.
Here in the Fire Marshal’s Office we often receive phone 
calls from residents about the proper placement of 
a carbon monoxide detector. Here is a good guide to 
placement in your home.

Carbon monoxide detectors placement: Do’s

In order to maximize the protection of your home from 
excess levels of carbon monoxide, place your detectors 
in all of the following places:

•	 On every level of your home. In order to ensure that 
your home has maximum protection, it’s important to 
have a CO detector on every floor.

•	 Five feet from the ground. Carbon monoxide detectors 
can get the best reading of  your home’s air when 
they are placed five feet from the ground.

•	 Near every sleeping area. If your CO levels get too high 
during the nighttime, it’s important that detectors can 
be heard by everyone sleeping in your home. Place 
your detectors close enough to every sleeping area 
so that they can awaken everyone in the case of an 
emergency.

•	 Near attached garages. Cars produce carbon monoxide 
any time they are running. If you have an attached 
garage, those gasses can quickly spread to the rest of 
your house. A CO detector near your attached garage 
will warn you if that becomes a problem.

•	 Where the manufacturer recommends. Every model 
of carbon monoxide detector is tested according 
to manufacturer specifications. It’s important to 
take those specifications into account when you’re 
deciding where to place your detectors.

The following locations can either create a false alarm 
or avoid your detector from properly identifying the CO 
levels in your home:

•	 In close proximity to any fuel-burning appliance.
•	 In excessively humid areas such as your bathroom.
•	 In direct sunlight.
•	 Near any sources of blowing air such as a fan, vent 

or open window.

Submitted by:  Daniel Wasilewski, Fire MarshalWILLIMANTIC BREWING COMPANY
967 Main Street, Willimantic, CT
860-423-6777   willibrew.com

2020



www.theChronicle.com	 VERNON VOICE SPRING 2021 17

Expires: 4/30/2021

One of the 
staples of fire 
p r e v e n t i o n 
week in the 
schools was the 
firefighter in full 
gear with air 
pack and mask 

to teach children what they look and 
sound like and not to be scared and 
hide from them.  These days you will 
see us wearing a different kind of 
mask on and around the emergency 
scene. Our goal in the fire and EMS 
service has always been to protect 
and save lives and we continue to 
do our part during this pandemic 
by assessing each situation that we 
are called to. You may notice some 
of these changes on our initial 
interaction with the public when we 
are called.

Upon the Fire Department or 
EMS arriving, you may be asked 

some questions related to COVID 
symptoms and quarantining of 
household members, there may be 
a minimal number of emergency 
responder entering the residence or 
building or approaching a vehicle 
involved in an accident while others 
wait outside and away, we may talk 
to you through the storm door or 
outside the residence with social 
distancing and we will be wearing 
face masks. We are doing these 
things to protect both you and us 
from this highly contagious disease.  
We ask that you do your part to help 
us as well. Please maintain social 
distancing and wear a mask when 
you are interacting with us. Please 
answer our questions openly. The 
questions have nothing to do with 
the emergency service and care 
we provide, they simply allow us 
to determine the proper level of 
personal protective equipment we 
need to wear for our safety. This in 

turn helps us conserve the personal 
protective equipment supplies we 
have.

Just as important to understand, 
these COVID procedures will never 
slow us down or interfere with 
lifesaving or critical emergency 
situations. Only if the situation 
is stable, we will follow these 
processes in an effort to keep 
everybody safe.

Your understanding and co- 
operation as we do this is very 
much appreciated. Together, as a 
community, state and nation, we 
will get through this pandemic.  
Information on local COVID testing 
and vaccination can be found of 
the Town of Vernon website, www.
vernon-ct.gov.

Submitted By: Chief Steve Eppler, 
Town of Vernon Fire Department

FIRE DEPARTMENTFire Prevention Update
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PARKS & RECREATION Parks Activities
Vernon Parks & Recreation 
(VPR) has been working hard 
to provide a variety of programs 
online and in-person during 
the pandemic. Following the 
ever changing State mandates 
both Valley Falls and Newhoca 
beaches were kept open this 
past summer for swimming. In 
addition, VPR was able to offer 
two very successful concerts 
as part of Mayor Daniel A. 
Champagne’s Summer Concert 
Series in August.
At the beginning of the school 
year with continued restrictions, 
the Department was able to 
continue offering activities for 
families and children such as 
our After School Club, Beyond 
Dance, Pee Wee Track, Youth 
Basketball, a Virtual Vacation 
Day, Paint Nights, online Coding 
Class and even a dog costume 
contest.

The fun didn’t stop there, all of the 
town’s events were reimagined 
under the thoughtful guidance 
and creative imagination of 
the Mayor, Administration 
and implemented by the great 
team at Parks and Recreation, 
Public Works and many of our 
other departments. One such 
spectacular event was the 
“Trick or Trunk Drive Thru”, 
with lots of community and 
town departments sponsoring 
booths and giving out goodies as 
participants drove from booth-
to-booth. 
During the winter holiday 
season 2020, we were able to 
collaborate on a second event 
known as “Winterfest”, an all 
free event to kick off the winter 
season. This event is highlighted 
by Mayor Champagne’s lighting 
of the town’s tree and the 
arrival of Santa Claus. COVID 

didn’t stand in the way of 
Vernon celebrating this event, 
it just changed the way it was 
provided. Mayor Champagne 
put a committee together to 
brainstorm ideas, develop a plan 
and recruit participants. Once 
in place a reimagined event 
became a reality. Cars were lined 
up for miles to enter Henry Park 
on the night of the event  and 
believe it or not, more people 
participated in the drive thru 
event than normally participate 
in the traditional event. All in all 
a successful fall/winter season.
Keep an eye out for upcoming 
spring and summer events on 
our web and Facebook sites such 
as Mother’s Day Dash, a virtual 
5-k & our annual Fishing Derby 
which will be held on April 
24th. Visit the Vernon Parks 
and Recreation Department 
website, www.vernonrec.org for 

registration information.
Submitted By: Martin 

Sitler, Parks & Recreation 
Director
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Gene Pitney’s brilliance and 
influence on rock and roll 
cannot be over-stated. The son 

of Rockville rose to international 
fame as a singer, songwriter, music 
legend, and 2002 inductee into the 
Rock and Roll Hall of Fame.

There has always been a core of 
people who appreciated Pitney for 
what he did and who he was. And 
certainly, Vernon residents are proud 
to claim Pitney as one of our own. 

Gene Pitney Memorial Park 
compliments the display established 
in Town Hall by fans and friends 
of Pitney, and a bench that sits in 
Central Park in front of Town Hall 
that honors Pitney. The new park, at a 
place Pitney wrote music, helps drive 
home the point that such a seminal 
figure in rock and roll history hailed 
from Hammond Street in Rockville. 

The park at 19 Grove Street was 
formally dedicated October 20th, 
2020. It sits along Paper Mill Pond 
near the headwaters of the Hockanum 
River, which powered the textile mills 
that developed in Rockville in the 
mid-19th Century. 

When Mayor Dan Champagne was 
elected in 2013, he made it a goal to 
clear 19 Grove Street of collapsing 
buildings and debris, and to create 
a park. Mayor Champagne made a 
deal with the U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency (EPA) to remediate 
the site, and then the Town of Vernon 
obtained the property.

Employees in Vernon’s Parks and 
Recreation, Engineering, Public 
Works and Water Pollution Control 
departments then went to work 
transforming the land into Mayor 
Champagne’s vision. 

“This is the gateway to the Rockville 
historic downtown district,” Mayor 
Champagne said. “And there’s no 
better way to honor such an iconic 
son of Rockville.”

What no one knew at the time was 
that Paper Mill Pond was one of the 
places Pitney would go to write music. 

The two surviving members of Pitney’s 
original band, Gene & the Genials, 
said the park was a “significant place” 
in Pitney’s musical journey. Pitney 
used to sit on the banks of Paper Mill 
Pond and write music, Genials lead 

guitar player Rob Terry said. 

“A lot of people didn’t know that 
he would come down here to write 
music,” Terry said. “Maybe only us 
band members did.” The land was 
then home to several businesses, 
including a lumber yard and an auto 
body shop.

Pitney would go places to think, to 
contemplate and to write, Terry said. 
“He was something else, that’s all I 
can tell you,” Terry said.

Vernon Town Administrator Michael 
Purcaro said it was clear to him and 
others in town government that 
transforming the park was a priority 
for Mayor Champagne and the Town 
Council. 

“The hard work by Vernon public works, 
parks and recreation, engineering 
and water pollution control workers 
to create this beautiful park is akin 
to Pitney’s devotion to giving the 
maximum effort in every performance 
for his fans,” Purcaro said. “It is also 
a testament to Mayor Champagne’s 
vision of transforming the land into 
a place for people to enjoy today and 
for many years to come.”

NEW VERNON PARKA Son of Rockville Who Became a Rock and Roll Giant

Vernon Mayor Dan Champagne, 
right, at the Park dedication stands 
with Lynne Pitney, and Bob Terry, far 
left, and Dick Spurling, members of 
Gene Pitney’s original band.
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POET LAUREATE Pegi Dietz Shea
(to the beat of Lin-Manuel Miranda’s “My Shot”  ©2015 Hamilton)

Vernon Vaccines 2020-2021
Science gotta get a Covid — shot! 
We just gotta get a Covid — shot! 
We’re distancing and masking, 
sacrificing and we’re asking, 
will there ever be a Covid — shot?

Fearful friends and families crying. 
Without a cure, deaths keep climbing. 
No sports, live tunes, fine dining. 
We really need a Covid — shot!
We’re straining with crazy schooling, 
losing jobs, our homes, our cool and 
we’re starving — we ain’t fooling! 
Hurry up with that Covid — shot!
Warp speed vaccine, but mumbling— 
too many too fast — there’ll be bungling. 
Leaders silenced most of the grumbling 
by stepping up to take their — shot.

Science has a couple Covid — shots! 
We just gotta get our Covid — shots! 
We’re distancing and masking, 
sacrificing and we’re asking, 
when and how to get a Covid — shot?
Number one: hero doctors and nurses, 
first responders, healthcare workers, 
surely had to be the firstest 
to get their Covid — shots.
Number two: crowded homes with habitees: 
some already with disease, 
the aged, ill, and special needs, 
had to get their Covid — shots.

Feds and states, where’s the planning? 
Who comes next? Who’s been manning 
VAMS websites, phone lines jamming 
with the rest of us needing — shots?

Vernon gathered surrounding towns to 
help the elderly, rural, and poor who 
lacked laptops, internet, and rides to 
arrange for their Covid — shots.

The library filled with volunteers  
taking calls, calming people’s fears 
in 36 languages, making it clear 
that everyone will get their — shots!

With healthcare networks, Vernon could 
run mobile vaccine clinics that would 
hit churches, centers, neighborhoods 
to deliver the Covid — shots.

Then word got out to TV crews 
and Vernon landed on national news 
showing America different ways to 
get everybody Covid — shots.

Pharma’s gotta make more Covid — shots! 
Cause we gotta get our Covid — shots! 
We’re still distancing and masking, 
sacrificing and we’re asking, 
when will the rest get Covid — shots?

Number three: Connecticut teachers next. 
(we’re indebted, they’re forever blessed). 
But essential workers and sick folks stressed 
they desperately need Covid — shots.

Our turns will come, so heed the guides. 
After all, we’re on the same side. 
Where the least of us breathes, we all abide. 
With patience, we’ll get our — shots.

No one’s sure how long it will take 
to conquer Covid’s many strains. 
Friends, stay vigilant, kind, and safe. 
and make sure you get your Covid — shots.

Words © 2021 Pegi Deitz Shea, Vernon Poet Laureate
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Tolland Veterinary Hospital 
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70 Hartford Turnpike 

Tolland 
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     Saturday: 9am-1pm 

 
 

860-875-5748 
 

www.TollandVetHospital.Com 
 

Proudly Serving the Community for 50 Years! 

 
 
 
 

CIRMA AWARD OF EXCELLENCE

Vernon Public Schools Receives 
CIRMA Award of Excellence in Risk 
Management for New and Innovative 
Risk Management Initiative
Ian M. Havens, ARM, Team Leader, CIRMA Risk 
Management, presented to the Vernon Board of 
Education, at their meeting on February 8, 2021, the 
CIRMA Award of Excellence in Risk Management for New 
and Innovative Risk Management Initiative.  

In the wake of a global health crisis, educators were 
challenged to reimagine the world they once knew. And 
during a time of considerable duress, the Vernon Board 
of Education (BOE) would prove that while they can’t 
predict the future, they can help control its impact.  

The Vernon BOE sought out the District Health and Safety 
Committee’s expertise and worked tirelessly throughout 
the summer months to construct a Reopening Plan for the 
2020-2021 school year. The Vernon BOE also capitalized 
on its partnership with CIRMA. Recognizing the value 
of their bespoke expertise, Vernon worked closely with 
CIRMA’s Risk Management Team to implement critical 
health and safety protocols in preparation for the re-
opening.

Due to their ongoing commitment to engaging strategic 
partners in unique and innovative ways, the Vernon BOE 
orchestrated a remarkably successful district-wide re-
opening that others would widely emulate. The district 
has not experienced a single claim related to COVID-19 
exposures or its handling of the pandemic response.

Board Chairperson Anne Fischer receiving the CIRMA 
Award.

TOLLAND • VERNON

ELLINGTON • SOMERS
STAFFORD • UNION

BOLTON • COVENTRY • WILLINGTON

ANDOVER • MANSFIELD

HEBRON • COLUMBIA

You’re ALL invited to 
be part of the Tolland 
County Chamber TAG 

SALE TRAIL!

We know a lot of folks rely on local fairs & festivals  
to sell their crafts. Covid-19 put a stop to that.

So, we are inviting households AND businesses from 
Andover, Bolton, Columbia, Coventry, Ellington, 

Hebron, Mansfield, Somers, Stafford, Tolland, Union, 
Vernon and Willington to join us.

APRIL 24th and 25th, 8AM - 8PM

Visit tollandcountychamber.org 
for more info or call 860-872-0587.

Non-Members welcome!
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LIBRARY Rockville Public Library
Rockville Public Library 
continues to serve Vernon 
residents young and 
old. While we have not 
yet returned to our pre-
pandemic levels of activity, 
staff have found creative 
ways to provide services 
and materials virtually, 
in-person, and through 
contactless pick-up. Here’s 

a rundown of our current offerings:

1.	Checking out materials: Card holders may request 
books, DVDs, audiobooks, CDs, and launchpads for 
curbside pickup or make an appointment to browse the 
collection. Each appointment is 30 minutes. In addition 
to our regular collection of circulating items, we are 
currently providing federal and state tax forms and will 
be opening our Seed Lending Library on March 8th. 

2.	Technology: Patrons can also book half-hour 
appointments to use the library’s computers. As ever, 
we offer printing, copying, and faxing services. Those 
who need assistance with computers, devices, or 
resume services can Book a Librarian for a phone or 

Zoom appointment. 
3.	Children’s: Though the children’s room remains 

closed to the public, our children’s staff have worked 
hard to maintain services. Patrons interested in kids’ 
materials can call the children’s department (860-
875-5892 ext. 150) to set up a virtual visit or to have a 
bespoke cart of materials put together. Ms. Kara’s Lil’ 
Bookworms Storytime is posted online on Facebook 
Monday mornings at 10:30 a.m.. Additionally, artists 
and makers of all ages can keep their creativity flowing 
with Grab n’ Go crafts and art projects available by 
curbside pickup. 

4.	E-Content: As more residents have opted to borrow 
e-books and e-audiobooks from the comfort of their 
homes, RPL has made sure to purchase additional 
copies of new books and bestsellers just for them! 
E-materials can be downloaded to your device using 
the Libby app or the SimplyE app. Alternatively, 
patrons can use their library cards to access free 
shows and movies through Acorn TV and IndieFlix 
and research their family history using Ancestry.
com. To access these resources and more go to 
rockvillepubliclibrary.org.

5.	Upcoming Programming: In April, RPL will celebrate 
National Poetry Month by hosting a Blackout Poetry 
contest with categories for children, teens, and 
adults. On April 7th, patrons can attend “Librarians 
Who Write,” a virtual reading. On April 18th, RPL will 
partner with Vernon Poet Laureate, Pegi Deitz Shea, 
on a “Green Poetry Café” held in Henry Park Pavilion, 
featuring CT State Poet Laureate Margaret Gibson.

To learn more about Rockville Public Library’s 
services, materials, or programming, please visit us 
at rockvillepubliclibrary.org, email rockvillelibrary@
vernon-ct.gov, call us at 860-875-5892 ext. 100, or check 
out our Facebook page.

Submitted by: Caitlin Kelley, Assistant Library Director

500 Talcottville Road, Vernon, CT 06066
860-872-8771 • www.guillermoshairstudio.com

Book online or give us a call. We look forward to meeting you!

We are currently 
offering new client 

specials just for 
April and May:
$30 OFF  

Full Highlights
$30 OFF 

Keratin Treatment 
Offer available with  

selected stylists

Need a new look for those zoom calls?

is celebrating  
21 years  

in the Vernon 
Connecticut Area!

Guillermo's Hair Studio

Monet’s Table
Restaurant and Catering

$5.00 OFF$5.00 OFF
Your Purchase of $25 or more

WITH THIS COUPON!
Not to be combined with any other special offer.Not to be combined with any other special offer.

Expires 4/27/21.

Try Our 
Fresh 
Spring! 
Menu

Wed - Fri 11:30-2:30Wed - Fri 11:30-2:30
Saturday Brunch 9-2Saturday Brunch 9-2

860.875.7244
167 Tolland Stage Road, Tolland CT

Debra@monetscatering.com
www.MonetsCatering.com
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45 West Main Street Rockville CT 06066 
860-454-4016 | www.owct.org

Opportunity Works Connecticut (OWC)
is a non-profit agency that supports people with intellectual and 
physical disabilities in Eastern Connecticut. We are committed 
to providing the best individualized supports to assist everyone 
to find meaningful vocational activities and/or gainful 
employment opportunities that fit with their personal goals. We 
work together to foster a sense of respect and dignity which 
enables our participants to work and live with quality of life.

Our Mission

opportunityworks
connecticut.inc

COVID-19Vaccination Program
Vernon’s Nationally-Recognized Community 
Vaccination Program Reaches the Most 
Vulnerable Residents

Ever since the coronavirus pandemic hit our nation, shut 
down our economy and caused people to stay at home, town 
leaders have been focused on keeping the community safe while 
continuing to provide essential services.

That focus on serving and protecting our community also 
encompassed the rollout and distribution of life-saving vaccine to 
the Vernon region. Thousands of people have received COVID-19 
vaccine from Vernon’s Community Vaccination Program and Mobile 
Clinics, which reach deep into the community to the home-bound, 
people with disabilities and those who lack transportation, and 
residents who because of language, technology and other barriers 
cannot access the federal online vaccination system.

Vernon’s efforts to overcome barriers to vaccination was 
recognized by the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 
the nation’s premier health protection agency. The Town’s 
Community Vaccination Program was recognized as a “Vaccine 
Success Story” during the CDC’s recent National COVID-19 Vaccine 
Conference.  

“We knew defeating COVID-19 would require a team effort by 
local, state and federal partners,” Vernon Mayor Dan Champagne 
said. “State government plays an important role with large-scale 
mass vaccination sites, but grassroots initiatives led by local 
government and the North Central District Health Department are 
how we are reaching our most vulnerable and at-risk residents.”

Town Administrator and Emergency and Risk Management 
Director Michael Purcaro and Vernon Police Lt. William Meier have 
co-managed the Town’s emergency response to the pandemic, 
and Meier has taken the lead in organizing the Town’s vaccination 
program. 

“It’s truly a team effort,” Purcaro said. “We have staff from across 
all town departments, including the Board of Education, and an 

army of volunteers from our community. We have established best 
practice systems and processes that are effectively and efficiently 
getting vaccine into the arms of people who want it and who are 
qualified to receive it.”
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   105 West Road, Ellington • priorityuc.com •(860)454-0678
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We understand your concerns and frustration. Upon your first phone call 
to us, we examine the facts surrounding your situation. By reviewing 

the factual situation and the applicable area of the law, we can quickly 
analyze the potential success of your personal injury liability claim and 

damage claim against your offender. Let us perform this analysis up 
front so you calm down and deal with your injuries while we handle the 

claim against the offender and the offender's insurance company.

Injured? 
Need Help? 

Is the insurance 
company throwing up 

road blocks?

We handle a variety of General Negligence / Personal Injury matters that include:
Car Accidents | Wrongful Death Claims | Dog Attacks | Elevator/Escalator Accidents | Fire & Explosions | Police Brutality 

& Civil Rights Matters | Products Liability – design & manufacturing defects, failure to warn | School & Playground 
Accidents Slip, Trip & Fall Accidents | Premises Liability | Train, Bus & Taxi Accidents | Tractor Trailer Accidents | Boating 

Accidents Railroad Accidents | Defective Products Claims | Underinsured Motorist Claims | Workers Compensation 
Claims | Medical Malpractice Claims.

If you, a family member, or someone you know, has been injured, please contact us immediately. We want to help you 
protect your rights and guide you through the legal maze to a successful recovery.

280 Talcottville Road 
Vernon-Rockville, Connecticut 06066 

Offices in 
Vernon, New Haven, Waterbury Manchester, 

East Hartford, South Windsor CT

(800) 837-5901 • (860) 872-7741 
info@ctlawyer.biz • https://ctlawyer.biz

Personal Injury

Town of Vernon
Memorial Building
14 Park Place
Vernon, CT 06066

************ECRWSS************
POSTAL CUSTOMER

Vernon, CT  06066


